REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Monday 18th March 2013
Present:
Mr D M Walker (in the Chair)
Mr R Beeby 

Mrs J Taylor    




Mrs N Dalton


Mr J Santoro

Mr D Bunker


Mrs A Lovett
         

In attendance:
Mrs D Henfrey (Clerk to the Parish Council).  Also present were Borough Councillor R Adair and 9 members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were recorded from County Councillor Mrs L Sykes and Mrs J Schober.
2. Minutes 


The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 19th March 2012 were approved and signed by the 
Chairman as a true and correct record.  They were proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by 
Cllr R Beeby.
3. Matters Arising

None.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Administration

I am again pleased to report that we have our full complement of seven councillors to share the workload including attending 7 Parish meetings.

Working Relationships

Both County and Borough remain strong. We have been represented at two Borough forums with a forthcoming event scheduled for 24th April. Clerk attended Local Improvement Scheme seminar that is likely to bring some positive benefits to the village. Watch this space!

Public Transport

Following the demise of Premier Travel, our route between Loughborough and Nottingham was immediately picked up by ‘Kinch Bus’ (part of the Trent Barton Group) who run an almost identical and very efficient service.
General Business Year

Our pattern of business this year has been more administrative than planning. Only 5 applications have been in our agendas and three of these are not personal parishioner orientated. This is not a complaint!!  Moreover, is the lowest in my memory. This said, we are involved with the proposals for Stanford Hall. In the village Hall, we have hosted a two day Public exhibition of the proposals for the Defence Rehabilitation Centre. This was followed by a well received morning of local history presentations to the Stanford Hall Project Director General Sir Timothy Granville-Chapman and his team by Richard. Many thanks to Richard for his excellent work that will support our good relationship with Stanford.
Allotments

Changes in legislation necessitated a modern form of agreement between the Parish Council and allotment holders. This has been finalised and is ready for issue with 2013/4 bills. Many thanks are due to the negotiating team for achieving this result. The document has been approved by the S.L.C.C. and N.A.L.C..
Big Lottery – Village Hall
Our second year-end of grant report has been submitted and been well received by Big Lottery. The Holding Trustees Land Registry Document has been forwarded to the P.C.’s solicitors. The next step is for the Big Lottery ‘Transfer of Title’ application to be completed before April 4th.

Flagpole Location Proposals
To support the request from the Diamond Jubilee Committee various sites have been investigated. One option was the ‘Village Green’ but it was imperative to understand land ownership due to the expiry of a License to Occupy. The Land Registry and contact from one of the owners have established this. It is unlikely permission to use the site will be granted and so other locations are being looked into.
Defibrillator
In January we were contacted by I.Gas Energy (ex Star Energy) owners of the two oil wells in Rempstone regarding a new Community Fund. We have submitted a formal application for funding of the project on the 14th March and the awards panel meets mid April. Fingers crossed. Cllr Mrs L Sykes has also made a CDF donation towards this of £400 for which we are most grateful.


Library Van Services

We have been assured that this will continue to visit despite other services being stopped. The visits continue to complement the monthly Coffee Mornings in the Village Hall which themselves are very successful.  

Acknowledgements
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5.
Report for 2012/13 from County Councillor Mrs L Sykes

Due to apologies received, we have no formal report but will be combined by Cllr Mr R 
Adair


The Parish Council do wish to convey their good wishes for her future life in Torbay.
6.
Report for 2011/12 from Borough Councillor Mr R Adair
Council Tax

Cllr. Adair said that Nottinghamshire County Council have agreed to freeze council tax for a third consecutive year unlike Borough. This is due to the new two tier system created by the Government regarding budgets. County will save 3% P.A. from this freeze. The Police budget has increased but the Fire Service has remained the same.
Planning

Only two planning applications have made for a very quiet year in Rempstone. There has been no issue with either. Stanford Hall proposals are progressing with one issue with highways regarding horses. This may mean that the plans will miss the April Development Control meeting.

Green Bins

Please pay for green bins by 1st April 2013.
Complaints
There have been no complaints regarding bins or roads this year.
At this point, the meeting closed for a short break for refreshments with thanks to Mrs Barbara Mee for their preparation.
7.
Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2011/2012
In the absence of Mrs J Schober, Chair, Mrs Barbara Mee read a prepared report on her behalf.
Village Hall Management
Committee of nine continues and meets monthly. The key focus during the past year has been to meet the outcomes of the Big Lottery and manage events that appeal to residents.
In January this year, a second report was presented to Big Lottery providing evidence of activities over the last 12 months. A significant increase in use was reported with a 45% bookings increasing from 107 between 2011 & 2012 to 155 between January 2012 & 2013. Footfall increased by 12.5% from 3282 to 3693 in the corresponding period. The range of activity also increased and included the Stanford Hall Open events, Strawberry fair, Bible study, conferences and a dance summer school. The feedback from Big Lottery was extremely positive.
With safety management a key priority, maintenance contracts are now in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems.  

Advertising is done through local networks, the Village website, email and door drops.  
The hire and booking systems are well established and the lower hire rates for village residents continue. 
Licensing requirements relating to the sale of alcohol, playing recorded or live music etc. have now been satisfied. We now have an annual copyright licence with PPL/PRS to cover music and film use, which has an annual cost of 1% of total takings, and were granted a Premises licence in April 2012, to cover the sale of alcohol and a range of entertainment at a cost of  £70 per annum.
We report to the Board of Trustees, Chaired by Mr M Hunter and continue to be monitored by Big Lottery who will send the next post grant monitoring questionnaires in January 2016 and then five years later in 2021. 


Village Hall Activities

From our original footfall target in year 1, there has been over a 200% increase due to an ever-greater range of activities. New events ranging from children’s film events to family birthday parties, charitable events to coffee mornings, Parish meetings to yoga have been well attended along with old favourites such as the Fish and Chip Bingo and the Quiz and dances. The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee was our most ambitious project to date which, under the leadership of Jill Bryan, included many events from the garden party, generously hosted by Felicity Fletcher Wilson, to the Firework finale.  Many residents participated with the children for the ‘Coronation ‘in All Saints Church and subsequent parade led by Neil Henfrey and combined to mark the beginning of a memorable day on June 3 and, in spite of the weather, many residents enjoyed their lunch and tea before the Evening Jamboree.  
             The monthly coffee mornings led by Lesley Jebson have been particularly successful with thanks to Gloria Kenney for organising the corresponding Jigsaw club. December saw six Christmas related events taking place all of which were well attended with the annual Children’s Christmas party, led by Gaynor Rice, again a great success.


We were nominated for a Rushcliffe Community Award in the Building Better Communities category & though we did not win, we were delighted to be invited to the finals.
Costs and Benefit
We continue to reap the benefits of having this hall, range of facilities and convenience for the village but it comes with running costs for the past year of approximately £5000. This includes essential maintenance, safety contracts, insurance, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, telephone, stationary and advertising with electricity alone over £900. The VH Committee also continues to pay for the Children’s Christmas party. Despite increased costs we have a working surplus of £4000 that allows any further expenditure to be met e.g. the PPL/PRS licence payment due in April.

The hall must continue to be used regularly and new ideas are welcomed. Events planned so far include the Plant & Produce Sale in May and the Coronation Dance in June. 
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8.
Report from the Parochial Church Council

Cllr Mrs Nicki Dalton reported on behalf of the Church
Reverend Glynis Hetherington
Announced her retirement at the end of June and the process of appointing a new priest is on going.

Services

Regular services are held on a weekly basis as part of the East Leake Benefice except for the first Sunday and fifth Sunday in the month when the Service is rotated around the Benefice. This sometimes changes during main holidays to accommodate staff availability. The church is always available for weddings, christenings and funerals within the Parish.

Fabric of Church, period 2012/13
Generally in good repair although damp has caused some necessary repairs to plaster and the lighting needs to be replaced due to old age and obsolete bulbs. The PCC is currently considering appropriate replacements. The Electrical Safety Certificate was issued with a warning that the wiring was unlikely to pass again. This means a total re wiring will be necessary.
Churchyard Maintenance
Grass Mowing and general tidying of the Churchyard is undertaken through the summer. The PCC are most grateful to the Parish Council for the £250 grant, which helps defray costs.

Bell ringers
The Benefice team ring for most Sunday services and special occasions such as the Queens Jubilee last year. Practise is on Wednesday nights and newcomers are always welcome no matter how much or little their experience.

Finances
The Church is struggling now with 2012 accounts showing a deficit of around £4500. Although there are reasonable reserves, these can be very quickly used in a Grade 2 listed building when work to the Building or Fabric is undertaken.
9.
Report from the Neighbourhood Watch 
(a) Crime Figures 2012/13
Cllr J Santoro reported that in the last year since March 2012 there have been nine crimes in Rempstone including one assault. Two arrests have been made in relation to these. Unfortunately, the neighbourhood watch is also aware of three unreported crimes, an assault and two thefts, which have the effect of making our figures look lower and so has the impact of lower police presence. They ask everyone to please report any crime.
In January, the new police station opened in East Leake being a shared unit with teams from both Keyworth and Ruddington. The new office at Parkside works (behind the Heat restaurant) and will be manned between 10.00am – 12 pm on Saturdays with officers in at other times but due to operational commitments please knock on the door and if someone is in they will always answer.
February saw a cross border operation involving 8 police cars meeting outside the White Lion. Using number plate recognition cameras, several arrests were made and a cannabis grove worth in excess of £350,000 was discovered in Gotham. Due to the success of the cross border operation, more are planned.

Finally, there have been an increasing number of thefts of catalytic convertors from vehicles. The police have given advice to owners to park in a locked garage or well-lit area, consider a thatcham alarm system or one that goes off when the vehicle is tilted and finally to use a Catalytic convertor protection or marking system. Details are on the main noticeboard.
(b) Village CCTV
The parish Council will be voting at the meeting on 13th May on whether to upgrade the CCTV in the village. 

The first phase proposal as set out by the Neighbourhood Watch and Action Alarms with Police advice would be as follows;

· Upgrade the digital recorder to a 16 way unit based in the Village Hall Office.

· To install 2 x ANPR type cameras outside the Village Hall. These are number plate recognition cameras, which we do not have at present.

· To install a wireless camera with a view up Wysall Lane.

The initial cost of this is around £2980.00 plus VAT.

Whilst this is a good starting place, the recommendation is to have two further long-range cameras on the Village Hall at a cost of £295.00 plus VAT each to view not just traffic but also people along the adjacent road. 
A suggestion has also been made to have dummy cameras around the village. East Leake have a similar system whereby live cameras and dummy ones are routinely swapped to provide the best deterrent.However,views are still welcomed on how we may best implement a system for Rempstone.
Now to return to the seven unsolved crimes of the past twelve months, cameras would have aided the police investigations in 50% of them and possibly prevented one major incident.

In closing, I give thanks to the many people who have helped this past year with assistance and encouragement. In particular, my deputy Co-ordinator Neil Humphries, Brian & Ann Crump and those who have offered to allow cameras on their properties.
10.
Accounts for 2012/2013 and the Budget and Precept for 2013/2014
Accounts for 2012/2013
The Clerk tabled the accounts to 18th March 2013 and explained that there was still some money to pay out for a new camera for the village, quarterly salary payment and sundries that amounted to around £850 bringing the total carried forward to approximately £15,750. This amount was still slightly in excess but money was being held for the possible new CCTV package and defibrillator.

Precept for 2013/2014
The Clerk confirmed that for after having revised guidelines regarding grants on the precept, and with managing a reduction in telephone and internet costs, a reduction of £50 in the precept had been made. This would help with the Borough and Police increases and has given the Parishioners an overall increase in council tax of 0.5% instead of 4.1%. She hoped this would be well received news. This was an improvement to the precept tabled, discussed and approved by Councillors at their meeting on 21st January 2013. The final accounts as prepared for Audit would be presented to the May meeting.
11.       Open Discussion Time 
(a)
The Parish council commitment to the improvements in CCTV was questioned. All Councillors agreed they were in basic agreement with having a new system but it was felt that before any vote was taken the whole parish should be consulted to ensure they were working for the majority of Parishioners. This was felt to be especially important, as they will only, initially, cover Main Street but would have the benefit of full number plate recognition. It was agreed that the clerk would attach a YES/NO reply slip to all agendas for the May meeting and that Cllr J Santoro and Mr N Humphries would prepare up to three quotes for a presentation to begin at 7pm before the Annual Parish Council meeting on May 13th.
(b)
It was reported that the pavements and gutters need to be cleaned. As they had only recently been done, Chair was unsure if they would come again in the near future. It was thought the recent bad weather might have contributed to this.
12.
A.O.B.
None
13.
Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Monday 13th May 2013 at 7.30 pm after the 
7pm CCTV presentation.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.25 pm.

Chairman ________________________

Date ____________________________
